Faculty Senate Pre-Draft Minutes

November 7, 2011

SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 p.m.

Present: Deborah Brown, Todd Carney, Mary Carrabba, David Carter, Prakash Chenjeri, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Sherry Ettlich, Fredna Grimland, Steven Jessup, Donna Mills, Rich May, Michael Naumes, Greg Pleva (for Dan Wilson), Garth Pittman, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Dennis Slattery, Robin Stangfeld, Jamie Vener, Jody Waters, Cynthia White, Elizabeth Whitman, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn.

Absent: Ed Battistella (for Anne Connor).

Visitors: Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Susan Walsh, Laura O’Bryan, Erika Leppman, Bill Hughes, Daniel Kim, Dan Morris.

Waters called the meeting to order at 4:04.

Agenda: 

1. Approval of Minutes from October 24, 2011: 
Ettlich moved to approve the minutes from October 24, 2011.  The motion was seconded by Carrabba. The motion carried with all in favor, none opposed.  Mills abstained from the vote.  
2. Announcements:
Chenjeri reminded everyone about the final event in the Campus Theme series.  A panel discussion will be held on Thursday, November 17, in the Meese Auditorium.  The event will begin at 7:00p.m.
3. Comments from President Cullinan: 

· President Cullinan just returned from attending the AASCU's 2011 Annual Meeting (American Assoc. of State Colleges and Universities, where Erskine Bowles was the keynote speaker. Cullinan found Erskine’s presentation fascinating but troubling, as it expressed long-term, nation-wide problems in higher education.  President Cullinan has forwarded this presentation to Waters if anyone is interested.  
Discussion: 

· Pittman inquired about what aspect of the presentation was most troubling, and Cullinan explained that the numbers Erskine provided were shocking and disturbing.  Pleva asked if Cullinan could detect a particular partisianship with Bowles, but she could not.  His message indicated that all of the possible funding routes (taxes, cuts) will not add up to enough to solve the problem.  

· Tonight, Senators Buckley and Bates will hold a Town Hall Meeting in the Rogue River Room.  
· On Wednesday, November 9, Dr. Diana Maltz will give the next presentation in the Distinguished Lecture Series.  This event will begin at 7:00p.m. and will be held in the Meese Auditorium.
4. Comments from Provost Klein: 
· Provost Klein reported that the first Capacity Steering meeting was held.  Dave Carter is the Senate representative.  The committee includes Steve Larvick, Drew Gilliland, Echo Fields, and Chris Stanick.  Additional subcommittees will be formed after information gathering is completed. 
· A Retention Committee has been formed and is co-chaired by DL Richardson and Dee Perez.   Our retention rate was 70.9% last year, with a 23 % transfer-out rate.  This committee needs additional members, so Klein asked that interested people contact him.  
4. AC Report: 

Advisory Council did not meet last week.  

5. Student Senate Report: 

No Student Senator was in attendance.
Information Items:

6.  Residential Housing Project:   
Jon Eldridge could not be present at today’s meeting.  He will make this report at the next Senate meeting.
7.  Semester Conversion: 

Chris Stanek, representing the Institutional Research Committee, explained that one aspect of Senate Bill 242  looks at the financial impact on all schools who convert to the semester system.   Stanek provided a handout detailing the Benefits and Costs for SOU.  He explained that in general students are not in favor of semester calendar, mostly out of fear that their own programs would be compromised.  There is some concern about the length of the semester.  Stanek promoted the advantages of the change—nearly 87% of higher education institutions are already on the semester plan—and he explained that transferring students’ credits between the two systems (quarter/semester) is already smooth.  It would cost 1.9 million dollars to convert SOU to the semester system. Waters reiterated that the issue will be discussed again—this is just the beginning of the discussion.  Faculty and students at SOU will be asked to provide feedback soon.
Discussion: 
· Ettlich notes that we would lose some flexibility in programs and departments.  Perhaps fewer students could participate in the Accelerated Baccalaureate program.  


· Pleva inquired about Stanek’s personal position, and he explained that he is in favor of SOU converting to semester system.  He sees that it would provide a niche for SOU as a transfer school that we could use.
· Slatterly wondered about competitive advantages to staying on the quarter system.  Waters added that more schools would promote SOU as a transfer institution if we converted.   
· Mills questioned the cost savings in the handout.  Stanek explained that the items in green are indirect (difficult to quantify exact number).  Blue items are hard items—costs are bracketed; savings are not.  Enrollment historically increases just before a conversion and then drops right after.  Stanek led a discussion through the cost page of the handout and answered specific questions.  
· Ettlich wonders about the cost of the conversion after the initial year or two, and Stanek pointed out areas of savings (bookstore temp. workers) and areas of costs (additional staff hours in the library).
· Naumes asks about a possible timeline, and Stanek explained that most likely, the conversion would take place over a three-year plan.  Naumes reminded everyone that SOU has been through this discussion two times in the past.
· Ettlich also reminded everyone that last time this was discussed, faculty were not allowed to look at the negative points of conversion.  If we look at this again, it should be from all perspectives.  
· Pleva wants to know how we would proceed.  Waters explained that a survey will be conducted and a committee formed.  
· Cullinan notes that students who were involved were primarily concerned with how this conversion would affect their own programs.  
· Stanek notes that students who had been in a semester system were more inclined to favor that system.  
· Slattery expressed an interest in looking at other states who have recently converted to discover what we can learn from their experiences.
8. OUS Leaders’ Caucus:  
Waters reported on the recent meeting of Senate Chairs.  Discussion items included PEBB, Senate Bill 242, shared documents, opportunities, successes, and enrollment.  They discussed the relationship between IFS and the rest of the OUS system and planned for future meetings.  Concern was expressed about the role of IFS.  U of O is nearing capacity with out-of-state students.  OIT is facing retrenchment.  EOU is currently in retrenchment.  OIT has committee to reduce and eliminate programs.  U of O is re-crafting its constitution.  Water found it interesting to see the range of experiences at different institutions.  With PEBB, the overwhelming message is that we’ve lost the war, but we need to be prepared to fight a number of battles.  

Discussion: 

· Ettlich wanted clarification about Blue Cross coverage.

· Naumes asked about faculty having to pay the 5% of coverage.  
· White explained that Wisconsin used to have a more effective system but still paid a percentage of their coverage.  
· Waters says PEBB board members are invited to meet with Senate Chairs in February.  

9. Campus Theme:
Prakash Chenjeri and Dan Harvey announced the new campus theme for 2012-13: Exploring Happiness.  The Arts and Humanities council has approved the theme, which should prove   broad enough to encourage campus-wide involvement.  

· Grimland happily moved to accept the suggested theme; the motion was seconded by Naumes.  

· O’Riley moved to suspend two-week rule; Cleland-Sipfle seconded the motion.  The vote to suspend the two-week rule passed with all in favor, none opposed. None abstained.

· The vote to accept the campus theme for 2012-13, Exploring Happiness, passed with all in favor, none opposed.  None abstained.  

Discussion Items: 

10. Carpenter II Grants:

Erica Leppman, Chair of the Faculty Development Committee, presented the committee’s recommendations for this cycle of Carpenter II Grant Awards.  She notes that there were more applications this year and less funding.  Ettlich inquired about how the committee sorted through the applications (44 applied; 15 were funded).   Faculty requested $31,126 but only $5,425 was available.  Leppman explained that the committee uses a set of criteria to rank applications and determine the level of funding.
· Ettlich moved to suspend two-week rule, and Mills seconded the motion. The vote passed with all in favor, none opposed.  Zinn abstained.
· Ettlich moved to accept the recommendation from the Faculty Development Committee to fund the fifteen Carpenter II Grant Applications.  Mills seconded the motion.  The vote passed with all in favor, none opposed.  Zinn abstained.     
11. Bylaws Change: Administrative Evaluations—

Ettlich explained the proposal of the Constitution Committee to change the bylaws to remove current restrictions that require administrative evaluations be conducted in specific months.  The new language (see handout) allows for some flexibility in timing of these evaluations.
Discussion: 
· Sagmiller inquired about the term “annually,” wondering if this referred to the academic year.   Discussion ensued.  
· Cullinan explained that the fall term would determine the year (since each academic year would include both an even and an odd numbered year).  
· Pleva inquired about who would set the deadlines, and Ettlich explained that chairs would set some deadlines within departments and that deans would set the deadlines for evaluating chairs etc.  Ettlich will send revision for faculty comment.  
12. Bylaws Change--Faculty Personnel Committee Procedures: 
Hughes expressed concern about Tenure/Promotion process and linking committee members to votes by name, especially in a “no” vote.  The committee would like to generate language to create a system to encourage objective voting.

Discussion:
· Grimland voiced a concern from a faculty member in her department who feels that the votes should be linked by name. 
· Hughes wondered why anyone would need to know who voted a particular way.  
· Waters encouraged departments to discuss this further before it comes up for a vote.  
· White explained that she is surprised that we currently record the votes with names as it has not been that way at other institutions she has experienced. 
· Naumes wondered about the legality of leaving names off of votes.  Klein explained that OARs require that committee decisions be signed by all members, but no link of name to vote is required.  
· Ettlich explained that the OARs specify that no anonymous solicitation that related to personnel actions can be made. 
· Klien will check with legal team on this issue and report back at the next meeting.
Action Items:  

No Action Items were brought forth.  
Adjournment: 

The meeting was adjourned at 5:17.  

